Little Creek Farms Homeowners Association
Minutes:  Annual Meeting – 11/1/17
Location: West Manchester Township, 380 E Berling Rd, York, PA  17408

Meeting Agenda

1.  Call to Order @ 7:00 pm.  Members of the board in attendance were:
Bob Wachowski, Nathan Wurm, Jared Forrey, Bill Haller, Casey Herrmann, Brian Biazzo, Steve Grove, Dave Logan.  

Houses represented:

Barton Circle -- 2820

Farm Cross Way – 1404, 1408 1412, 1416, 1420, 1428, 1433, 1437, 1441, 1443, 1444, 1452, 1454, 1458, 1475, 1476, 1483, 1492, 1495, 1496, 1501, 1504, 1512, 1515, 1516, 1517

Greenmeadow – 1401, 1432, 1433, 1437, 1444, 1447, 1501, 1502, 1514, 1517, 1529

Wheatfield --  1400, 1419, 1428, 1432, 1435, 1456, 1457, 1460

2.  Consent Agenda (Bob Wachowski)








2.1 Corrections to the July meeting minutes from Mr. McClellan.  Changes will be made and approved at the next board meeting.  October minutes will be looked over and approved at the next board meeting.

3.  Reports of Officers and Standing Committees




3.1 Social Committee
(Bill Haller and Casey Hermann)







a) Cookie exchange
12/12/17 6-8 pm at 1432 Wheatfield Drive

 
Mrs. Mitchell was thanked for hosting this event each year. She would like more people to show up especially from Farm Cross and Greenmeadow.



b) Website 

Mrs. Hermann will continue to keep the website up to date.



c) Date for 2018 Yard Sale May 4th and 5th.



d) Date for 2018 picnic June 9th.



e) Welcome baskets for new residents not to exceed $50

Mr. Haller explained that the budgeted money for welcome baskets would come from the money received from resale certificates.

3.2 Secretary’s Report
 (Angela Eveler was not present)





No report

3.3 Treasurer’s Report (Jared Forrey)




 

See attached financial statements and 2018 budget

3.4 Architectural Review Committee
(Brian Biazzo, Dave Logan)




Two new ARC forms approved.  1488 Farm Cross for a shed and fence and 1404 Farm Cross for removal of portion of deck, addition of concrete patio and French drain.





3.5 Grounds Committee (Steve Grove)

Projects completed this year:  1) Retention pond was ¾ complete thanks to the help of 17 HOA members.  2) Small bridge on walking trail was rebuilt by Mr. Keller. New material will require less maintenance. 3) Dead willow trees removed from common area between Farm Cross Way and Wheatfield Drive.

Township has been contacted to repair sink holes around water drains and this should be happening in the near future.

3.6 Vice Chairman’s Report (Nathan Wurm)

Meeting dates for 2018 where set.  Quarterly board meetings will be held on the township office on 3/7, 7/11, 10/3 and the annual meeting will be held on 11/7/2018. All meeting will begin at 7:00 pm. (pending township approval)

A dog attacked another dog and authorities where contacted.  Letter will go out with the dues invoice on township rules and regulations and declarations of HOA.

3.7 Chairman’s Report (Bob Wachowski) 

Mr. Wachowski gave the following information:

  At the end of 2001, The Final Plan for Little Creek farms was filed at the recorder of deeds.  This plan shows the walking trail going behind the homes on Farm Cross.

Book RR page 346

  In 2003 a revised final plan was filed at the recorder of deeds.  This plan also had the walking trail going behind the homes on Farm Cross.

Book SS page 125

  In 2006 a revised final plan was prepared by, Gordon L. Brown and Associates (book 1858 page 642).  This plan shows the walking trail diverted and not going behind the houses on Farm Cross.  This plan was never filed at the recorder of deeds.

  This year Mr. Wurm discovered that the walking trail was on his property, not common area. At the July meeting of this year, he asked to have the trail removed, so he could install a fence.  

  It was decided we would look at options,  

1) Purchasing a piece of Mr. Wurms property and keeping the trail where it is.  

2) Buying the vacant lot at 1464 Farm Cross and installing a walking trail across this property.

3) Extending the trail behind the homes on Farm Cross.

  At the October meeting, we discussed these options.

1) Purchasing the piece of Mr. Wurms property was off the table as he received permission for the township to build a fence.  His HOA ARC form was also approved to build the fence.

2) Buying the vacant lot at 1464 would cost too much.  Although we had no luck contacting the owner, the property at 1468 (next door) sold for $55,000 in August of 2016.

3) The decision was made to go forward with extending the trail as it was in book SS page 125, and book RR page 346.

Mr. Wachowski reported getting information from an HOA lawyer; John Baranski  BYB & R Blakey, Yost, Bupp & Rausch, LLP and will contact for advice if needed.

3.7 A.  Input from Residents.

A lengthy discussion about the walking trail began. 

 
Mr. McClellan said Gordon Brown and Associates, said that the final plan (book 1858 page 642) did not need to be recorded because it did not affect the deed to the common area, Mr. McClellan submitted the full plan that is on file at Gordon L. Brown and Associates (book 1858 page 642and a letter from Byron Trout (see attached)


Mr. Wachowski said the final plan affected every homeowners deeds (that he has looked at) on farm cross because they reference the plan on file at the recorder of deeds.  (RR346 or SS125)


Mr. Grove explained that the cost to remove trail from 1496 Farm Cross would cost $650 and that the board had voted to pay this bill at the October board meeting.

Question were asked to see if any of the walking trail between 1496 and 1500 Farm Cross Way was on common area and if a third party surveying company should be hired.  A vote was taken and it was agreed that this would not be necessary. 

The question was asked why we are letting Mr. Wurm build on an easement?  The board has, in the past, allowed other members of the HOA to build on easements with township approval. The HOA has no reason to access the easement at 1496.  The township needs to access this easement and they have granted permission for Mr. Wurm to put up a fence.  For these reasons permission was granted for Mr. Wurm to build a fence on the easement that runs through his property.

   
Many felt that the HOA should not pay for removal of trail on 1496.  Homeowner said that he would pay for the removal of the walking trail.


It was requested that Mr. Wurm recuse himself from the vote.  Mr. Wachowski indicated that Mr. Wurm he is a homeowner just like all of us and deserves a vote.

Mrs. Sutter stated that she understands Mr. Wurms position but wants to make sure the board is doing their fiduciary duty for every homeowner and is concerned with them being sued because of encroachment equitable doctrine of laches.  She was also concerned about the possible recourse of the four homes being affected.

Conversation about property value and fair market value occurred between Mr. McClellan and Mr. Wurm.

Mrs. Wallace asked if the home behind the four houses was common area?  She was informed that is was.

Question asked if there is enough room behind the homes for a trail?  Members informed that there is.

Mr. Bahoric asked if a water study needed to be done.  Mr. Wachowski said he spoke with a young lady at the township office today and she said that we did not need one.  She informed Mr. Wachowski that a zoning permit was all that was required.  Mrs. Sutter wanted to know the name.  Mr. Wachowski said Jacquelyn (her name was actually Rachelle Sampere, Jacquelyn was who Mr. Wachowski spoke to at Discover Card). Mr. Wachowski will contact the township office again and verify permit requirements. 

Discussion among many members of the HOA and former board members began.  This discussion was about the meetings that led to the trail location as it is now and if an extension behind the homes on Farm Cross should be approved.  While other members of the HOA stated that they purchased their homes because of the walking trail and would like to see it extended.

Mr. McClellan stated that if a path was approved he would prefer asphalt to a gravel path.

Question was asked if the HOA has an insurance policy?  Members informed that we do have an insurance policy.

Trail between Farm Cross and Wheatfield on final plan was discussed and as there was not enough interest in this, the discussion was tabled

Mrs. Keller sent an e-mail addressing many of the issues that already where discussed.  Mr. Wachowski read the one that was not addressed.  “When the HOA looked into hiring an HOA management company, did you find one that we could use? I’d like to see hiring a management proposed and voted on.”  Mr. Wachowski explained that when the HOA looked into hiring a management company, we where informed that we would still need to have a board of directors that would handle the day-to-day and year-to-year operation of the HOA.  Therefore, we stopped looking at that option.  If anyone is interested in looking more into this option and reporting back to the board, please let us know.

Mr. Whitelaw suggested a privacy barrier between the walking trail and the homes at 1500, 1504, 1512, and 1516 be offered and Mrs. Wallace said the HOA should not pay for that if they wont pay for removal of trail on 1496 Farm Cross.  No further discussion on this topic occurred.

Mr. Grove gave the Quotes for walking trail “extension”.

J W and sons paving would cost $12,000 for completion of trail. 

Shiloh paving would cost $18,650, which would include removal of trail on 1496 Farm Cross. 

It was agreed that we could spend up to $500 for any water run off study or other permits that may be required.

Question was asked if this project will increase dues?  The dues are to remain at $175, no increase.

Motion was made to vote for approval of completing the section of the walking trail behind 1500, 1504, 1512, and 1516 Farm Cross Way.  Ballots were handed out and collected.  Votes were counted by members of the board, and the walking trail project was approved with 33 yes votes and 13 no votes.

4.  New members needed for 2018.  


Mr. Logan stepped down from the ARC committee.  Anyone wishing to serve on the board was asked to talk to the board at the end of the meeting.  Mr. Keefer volunteered to serve on the ARC committee.  The board is still in need of a secretary and any other volunteers to serve would be appreciated. Please contact Mr. Wachowski at bob@wachowski.com if interested.

5.  New Business


An issue was raised about loud music being played late at night.  The resident was told to talk to the neighbor, or to call the police the next time this occurs.

A request was made to not allow dangerous dogs in the neighborhood.  Nothing was suggested on how to do this except to join one of the committees on the board and make suggestions on how to proceed if possible.

Request was made to spray common areas once a year for weeds.  The front area will continue to be treated three times a year.  It was agreed that, up to $3000 dollars would be used to spray other common areas once a year for dandelions.  Board able to vote on this without resident input.  However, the members in attendance favored this request.

Resident informed board that there is a black cat has been seen in the neighborhood and is entering fenced property.  They are concerned about the cat’s safety.

Resident states that kids on electric dirt bikes are riding on sidewalks and are not slowing when people are present.  Please talk to your sons and daughters about this issue. 

6. Closing Remarks and Adjournment


Mr. Wachowski thanked everyone for coming and adjourned the meeting at 8:47 PM
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Breaking New Ground Since 1952 !

November 1, 2017

Re: Little Creek
West Manchester Township

Dear Sirs:

As requested we reviewed our records regarding the final recording of plans associated

with the Little Creek Subdivision. Accordingly, our records indicate that plan 1.-4248-4,
prepared by our office, was approved by the West Manchester Township Board of Supervisors
on November 16, 2006. The plan was then recorded at the York County Recorder of Deeds in
Plan Book 1858, Page 642. The plan set includes 3 sheets describing changes to lots 31, 18A an

the common area 131.

Should you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact our office.

Sincerely:

Byron Trout, P.E. i
Gordon L. Brown & Associates





	
	LITTLE CREEK FARMS HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION

	
	Budget
	

	
	For 2018
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	INCOME
	 

	
	
	Inception Fees
	 $1,440.00 

	
	
	Resale Certificates
	 300.00 

	
	
	Assessments                   130 x $175
	 22,750.00 

	
	
	TOTAL INCOME
	 $24,490.00 

	
	
	
	

	
	EXPENSES
	 

	
	
	Lawn Care
	 $13,000.00 

	
	
	Storm Water Retention Basin Maintenance
	 300.00 

	
	
	Misc Repairs and Maintenance (Contingency)
	 18,000.00 

	
	
	Postal Services & Supplies
	 350.00 

	
	
	Social Committee
	 1,000.00 

	
	
	Insurance (Liability, D&O & Fidelity)
	 2,350.00 

	
	
	Electricity
	 350.00 

	
	
	Bad Debt Expense
	 525.00 

	
	
	Legal & Professional Fees
	 -   

	
	
	Income Tax Expense & Tax Return Fee
	 185.00 

	
	
	Carry over from operating funds 2017
	 (8,000.00)

	
	
	Transferred From Reserve Fund
	 (3,570.00)

	
	
	TOTAL EXPENSES
	 $24,490.00 

	
	
	OPERATING SURPLUS / (SHORTFALL)
	 $-   

	
	
	
	

	
	RESERVE FUND
	 

	
	
	BEGINNING BALANCE
	 $101,100.00 

	
	
	Transfer To Operating fund
	 (3,570.00)

	
	
	ENDING BALANCE
	 $97,530.00 
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Income Statement
For the nine months ending September 30, 2017

INCOME:
Transfer from Checking
Interest 7483
Total Income 7483

EXPENSES:
Transfer to Checking
Total Expenses -

NET INCOME 7483
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Balance Sheet
As of September 30, 2017

ASSETS:
Money Market Fund - Fulton Bank 100,079.32
Total Assets
LIABILITIES:
Liabilities -
Total Liabilities -
EQUITY:
Beginning Equity 100,004.49
Current Year Net Income 7483
Ending Equity 100,079.32
Total Liabilities and Equity 100,079.32

LITTLE CREEK FARMS HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION - Reserve Fund
Income Statement
For the nine months ending September 30, 2017
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Balance Sheet
As of September 30, 2017

ASSETS:
Cash - Fulton Bank 10,028.06
Accounts Receivable
Total Assets

LIABILITIES:
Liabilties -
Total Liabilties -
EQUITY:
Beginning Equity 3,834.00

Current Year Net Income 660814
Ending Equity 10442.14

Total Liabilities and Equity 10.442.14
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Income Statement
Forthe nine months ending September 2017

INCOME:
Inceptions Fees
Resale Certficate
2017 Assessments
Late Fees and Interest
2017 Assessments - Unpaid
Late Fees and Interest - Unpaid
Prior Years Assessments
Total Income

EXPENSES:
Lawn Care
Storm Water Retention Basin Maintenance
Misc Repairs and Maintenance (Contingency)
Postal Service & Supplies
Social Committee
Insurance (Liability, D&O, Fidelity)
Electricity
Bad Debt Expense
Income Tax Expense
Transfer to Savings
Total Expenses

NET INCOME (LOSS)

2017 Total Over/(Under)
Actual 2016 Budget Budget

144000 960.00 480.00
300.00 200.00 100.00
22,400.00 22,750.00 (350.00)
30.28 - 3028

- 350.00

- 64.08

150,00 - 150.00
24,734.36 23,910.00 82436
12,530.22 13,000.00 (469.78)
- 300.00 (300.00)

5,084.91 5,000.00 84.91
17242 300.00 (127.58)
30.00 400.00 (370.00)
2,311.00 (2,311.00)
308.67 350.00 (41.33)

- 1,200.00 (1,200.00)

- 10.00 (10.00)
1,039.00 (1,039.00)

23.910.00 (5.783.78)

- 6,608.14





